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Editor’s Desk

Welcome to the first edition of Para Wirra News for 2024!

This year, the newsletter has undergone several changes. Firstly, it is 
now published twice a year instead of four times. Secondly, it will no 
longer be available in hard copy; instead, it will be published 
exclusively online or distributed as a digital copy. These changes 
were prompted by time constraints and a desire for a more 
environmentally friendly publication (no paper). We hope that Para 
Wirra News will continue for the foreseeable future.

Additionally, the minutes of major meetings will now be published, 
providing everyone with the opportunity to see how the Friends of 
Para Wirra operate, their milestones, achievements, as well as 
reports from the Presidents and Rangers.

The future of the newsletter is secure as long as articles are 
submitted for publication. We extend our gratitude to all those who 
have contributed to this edition's pages.

A special thank you goes to the patron of Para Wirra News, Michael 
Johnson, who generously funded the printed version of the 
newsletter. Michael has always been a dedicated contributor to the 
pages of PW News, and we are confident that he will continue to 
provide interesting thoughts and articles.

Darren Williams
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Presidents Report-Rupert Thorne

As decided at our AGM, our Friends of Para Wirra newsletter is now an online bi 
annual production. I am very grateful that Darren has accepted this task, and I 
am looking forward to another edition of his excellent publication. 
Apart from our bi monthly working bees, much work goes on behind the scenes. 
Our newsletter, as mentioned above, is an example of this. In addition Luke 
keeps our Facebook page active with excellent photos of our various activities. 
“ If you like it come and try it “ together with the times of our working bees 
appears on this site and this encourages people who read it to actually come and 
try it.
Steve works tirelessly as our Grants Officer and has been very successful in 
obtaining grants to assist us in our maintenance of the park. Steve is also very 
active in involving school and other groups in coming to additional working bees 
and I think the participants enjoy them immensely. This makes these young 
people aware of the beauty of our Park and the important role which our Friends 
group have in helping maintain it. This I am certain, will encourage some of these 
youngsters to become volunteers in the future. Steve also provides photos and 
articles to the One Tree Hill Grapevine. 
Phil is our working bee organiser and together with Steve determines which 
areas of the park are selected for our activities. Phil’s  great knowledge of the 
Park is due to many years of independent work in the Park as well as 
coordinating working bees for our Members. Like Steve, Phil puts in so much 
more than just the normal bi monthly working bees.

Interestingly, apart from an area of dense bone seed around the mining site, the 
weed is quite well under control. This is a very impressive achievement, and 
basal bark treatment of olive trees is now actively undertaken together with our 
bone seed weeding.
I am also very appreciative of the behind the scenes work undertaken by Anne 
( Secretary) and Tom ( Vice President) who do a magnificent job of supporting 
our group.
Finally, all the people who attend our working bees. These are an amazing group 
of devoted volunteers who turn these activities into a very effective and enjoyable 
fun occasion. 
I would also like to congratulate two of our members,Hayley Edwards and Colin 
Winsor on their selection as Board members at the AGM of Friends of the Park. It 
is great to have our group represented at this level. Colin is our longstanding 
historian and Hayley a young and enthusiastic member of our group.
Again thank you all.

Rupert Thorne
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Barossa	Goldfields	Boneseed	Control	Re-started		 Steve	 Taylor	 May	
2024

Boneseed	 is	 a	 weed	 of	 Na8onal	 Significance	 and	 in	 the	 open	
woodlands	of	Para	Wirra	can	be	a	devasta8ng	invader,	crea8ng	dense	
shrub	layer	that	competes	with	the	grasses,	daisies,	orchids,	lilies	and	

other	 herbs	 that	 naturally	 occur	 in	 the	 spaces	 between	 patches	 of	
na8ve	trees	and	shrubs.

An	 extensive	 survey	 in	 2000	 showed	 how	 serious	 the	 boneseed	
situa8on	 was	 across	 the	 northern	 and	 central	 parts	 of	 the	 park.	
Determined	 efforts	 by	 Friends	 of	 Para	 Wirra	 over	 2	 decades	
eventually	 reversed	 the	boneseed	 invasion	over	 all	 but	 the	 steepest	
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val leys	 and	
including	 the	
r e s t r i c t e d	
access	 area	
around	 deep	
gold	mines	 of	
the	 Victoria	
‘Rush’	 of	 the	
1860s,	 the	 so	
c a l l e d	
‘ B a r o s s a	
Goldfields’.

B u t	 t h e n	
s a f e t y	

concerns	led	to	a	ban	on	entering	the	restricted	area	and	3	seasons	of	
boneseed	growth	from	the	seedbank	leT	us	with	the	situa8on	where	
this	area	was	wall	 to	wall	boneseed	while	 the	surrounding	area	was	
restored	 grassy	 woodland	 with	 ground	 plants	 recovering	 and	 open	
ground	for	robins	and	finches	to	feed.

Now	 we	 have	 worked	 with	 Rangers	 to	 get	 permits	 to	 enter	 and	
control	boneseed	and	with	the	help	of	a	grant	provided	by	Northern	
Yorke	Landscape	Board	we	have	started	to	restore	the	restricted	area,	
shown	 on	 the	 map	 as	 Unit	 35.	 The	 first	 grant	 was	 nowhere	 near	
enough	 but	 we	 are	 hopeful	 that	 our	 second	 grant	 applica8on,	 just	
submiXed	will	be	successful.	We	expect	that	the	efforts	of	a	Bushcare	
contractor	 funded	 by	 the	 second	 grant,	 along	 with	 several	 planned	
FOPW	working	bees	will	 ‘turn	the	8de’	and	bring	this	area	back	to	a	
manageable	level	of	boneseed	with	improved	opportuni8es	for	na8ve	
flora	and	fauna.
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Leonie,	Anne	and	I	aXended	a	community	informa8on	session	at	the	impressive	
Para	Hills	Community	Hub	on	May	13th,	hosted	by	Green	Adelaide	and	the	City	of	
Salisbury	 Council.	 The	 numbers	 aXending	were	 quite	 disappoin8ng,	 but	 it	was	
good	 to	hear	 the	presenta8ons	 from	different	 groups.	ATer	 introduc8ons	 from	
Green	 Adelaide	 and	 Salisbury	 council	 staff	 there	 were	 presenta8ons	 from	 3	
volunteer	groups.	

It	was	interes8ng	to	find	out	about	the	Friends	of	Dry	Creek	Trail	who	are	doing	a	
good	 job	 of	 looking	 aTer	 sec8ons	 of	 this	watercourse/walking	 and	 cycling	 trail	
which	 cuts	 across	 many	 north	 eastern	 suburbs	 from	 Grand	 Junc8on	 Road	 to	
Mawson	 Lakes.	 Anne	 and	 I	 recently	 explored/cycled	 a	 middle	 sec8on	 of	 the	
linear	reserve	and	were	impressed	with	what	we	encountered.

I	presented	a	PowerPoint	presenta8on	to	promote	Friends	of	Para	Wirra	to	the	
public	 and	 we	 had	 handouts	 to	 distribute.	 We	 managed	 to	 sell	 a	 couple	 of	
Flowers	 of	 Para	 Wirra	 booklets	 on	 the	 night.	 Leonie	 then	 gave	 a	 brief	
presenta8on	on	the	Barossa	Goldfields	and	the	Historical	Society.

Our	presenta8ons	were	followed	by	the	Playford	Greening	and	Landcare	Group	
who	 work	 with	 the	 council	 on	 various	 environmental	 projects,	 par8cularly	
plan8ng	days,	which	prove	very	popular.

The	evening	ended	with	a	very	generous	supper	 in	which	we	could	all	mix	and	
chat.

Tom

Presentations @ Green Adelaide- Tom Stone16



Sweet	Scents	of	the	Bush?	S=nk	Horn
A	remembrance	plus	some	googling
Mike	Johnson

Working	 on	 the	 side	 of	 a	 steep	 hill	 on	 the	 side	 of	 a	 valley	 in	
Glenburnie	 the	 whiff	 of	 corrup8on	 waTed	 on	 the	 air.	 As	 a	 farmer	
friend	 of	 mine	 once	 said	 “Where	 there’s	 Livestock	 there’s	 Dead	
Stock”	 and	 in	 the	 Park	 the	 kangaroos	 could	 be	 thought	 of	 as	
livestock.	Certainly	we	have	all	know	that	when	they	die	of	old	age	
the	 carcase	 rots	 down	 and	 that	 dis8nc8ve	 stench	 aXracts	 the	 flies	
that	 come	 and	 lay	 their	 eggs	 so	 the	 resul8ng	maggots	 recycle	 the	
dead	 animal.	 Normally	 there	 is	 no	 interest	 in	 gedng	 closer	 to	 the	
smell	but	this	8me	for	some	obscure	reason	a	search	was	made	for	
the	source	of	 the	smell.	 It	was	not	a	dead	kangaroo,	 it	was	not	any	
dead	 animal.	 It	 was	 a	 fungus	 on	 decaying	 leaves	 and	 vegeta8on.	
About	 the	 size	of	 a	fist	 the	 top	was	 covered	 in	 a	 shiny	 soT	 looking	
brown	 substance	 covered	 by	 clouds	 of	 flies.	 Asking	 around	 it	
transpired	 that	 it	 was	 a	 s8nk	 horn	 and	 that	 it	 is	 by	 no	 means	
uncommon.

S8nk	 horns	 occur	 in	 many	 countries	 and	 the	 fungus	 grows	 on	
decaying	 vegeta8on	breaking	 it	 down	 into	 re-usable	 	 nutrients	 and	
enriching	 the	soil.	 In	 the	 immature	state	 it	has	 the	 form	of	a	 round	
white	oval	and	these	in	some	areas	are	called	“witches	eggs’	and	can	
be	eaten	although	smelling	the	s8nking	phase	that	does	not	appeal.	
The	s8nk	 is	 the	adapta8on	of	 this	 life	 form	to	reproduce.	The	smell	
like	carrion	aXracts	flies	that	come	and	seXle	on	the	brown	skin	and	
rather	 than	gedng	a	meal	of	 rodng	flesh	get	spores	of	 the	 fungus.	
These	are	then	are	distributed	around	as	the	flies	con8nue	seeking	a	
suitable	place	to	 lay	 their	eggs	which	the	 fungus	 is	not	despite	 that	
carrion	stench.

17



The	next	8me	you	are	working	in	the	Park	 	and	think	there	is	a	dead	
animal	 around	 that	 you	 cannot	 see	 perhaps	 you	 might	 like	 to	
inves8gate.	You	also	might	find	a	s8nk	horn.	Talking	to	Steve	Taylor	he	
also	recalls	seeing	a	s8nk	horn	but	of	a	different	variety.	His	was	a	red	
phallic	 shape	 in	 the	 north	 of	 the	 Park	 and	 apparently	 Phil	 has	 also	
seen	 s8nk	 horns	while	working	 in	 the	 Park.	 The	 s8nking	 phase	 only	
lasts	a	short	8me	so	maybe	you	have	to	be	lucky	to	catch	the	“witches	
egg”	at	the	right	8me.	Happy	hun8ng	and	hold	your	nose!			

A few glimpses of history that you might not know, from your 
group historian -Colin Winsor

On	 6th	 Nov,	 1838	 a	 group	 of	 men	 formed	 the	 South	 Australian	 Bush	 Club,	 for	 those	
gentlemen	who	may	be	desirous	of	embarking	in	pastoral	or	agricultural	pursuits,	as	well	
as	a	friendly	contact	between	those	 individuals	 for	the	mutual	protec8on,	preserva8on	
and	restora8on	of	each	other’s	property.	 	The	patron	of	 the	Club	was	the	Governor	of	
South	 Australia,	 George	Gawler.	 	 John	HalleX	was	 a	 Trustee	 and	 commiXee	members	
included	Thomas	Wilson.

With	 the	 discovery	 of	 Gold	 in	 1868	 in	 Spike	 Gully	 north	 of	 the	 Park	 a	mini	 gold	 rush	
occurred	 and	 townships	 of	 Barossa,	 Victoria	 and	Alice	 sprung	up.	 	 The	Alice	 township	
developed	around	what	has	the	Bellchambers	Wildlife	Sanctuary.

The	inaugural	mee8ng	of	the	Friends	of	Para	Wirra	was	held	in	1989	at	the	One	Tree	Hill	
Hall.	 	 Thirty	 people	 aXended,	 with	 Ted	 Hughes	 elected	 President,	 Narell	 Rawnsley	 as	
Secretary,	 Ken	 Hyne	 was	 the	 local	 Ranger.	 	 The	 Friends	 celebrated	 its	 ten-year	
anniversary	 in	 July	 1999	 at	 the	 One	 Tree	 Hill	 Hall	 and	more	 recently	 the	 twenty	 year	
anniversary	in	2009		at	Para	Wirra.

(hXps://friendsofparkssa.org.au/wp-content/uploads/
2019/11/59152950_2281621001931563_4847040420837851136_o-1024x683.jpg)

Ac8vi8es	 have	 included	 maintaining	 trails	 throughout	 the	 Park	 and	 have	 proved	 very	
useful	in	eradica8ng	foreign	floral	species	throughout	the	Park,	but	this	is	a	never	ending	
‘on	going’	ac8vity.	 	In	2001	the	lease	to	the	Kiosk	in	the	Park	expired	and	the	Friends	of	
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Para	Wirra	took	over	the	area	as	their	mee8ng	and	storage	rooms.				

The	 friends	of	Para	Wirra	have	enthusias8cally	 taken	on	 the	du8es	as	Park	of	 the	Year	
through	the	overriding	group	Friends	of	Parks	Inc.	 	As	a	group	the	FoPW	have	taken	on	
issues	 that	 have	 been	 a	 concern	 rela8ng	 to	 Park	 access	 and	 intrusion,	 such	 as	 horses,	
mountain	bikes,	hikers	and	campers	in	the	Park,	although	not	always	successful	they	are	
a	determined	commiXed	group	of	Volunteers.

In	recent	years	the	Friends	of	Para	Wirra	have	organised	two	successful	open	days	to	the	
public.	 	 This	 ini8a8ve	 has	 been	 taken	 on	 by	 the	Department	 Environment	 and	Water,	
who	have	ini8ated	of	the	Month	Ac8vity	across	a	number	of	Parks	throughout	the	state.

FoPW	Group	Historian,	Dr	Colin	Winsor
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